MINUTES 

COMMISSIONERS’ MEETING

SIXTH TAXING DISTRICT, City of Norwalk

October 8, 2014

Rowayton Community Center

8:00 p.m.

PRESENT:  Commissioners Tammy Langalis, Mike Barbis and John Igneri, District Treasurer John Verel, District Fire Marshal and District Property Manager Ed Carlson,

District Clerk Andrea Woodworth.

ABSENT:  District Ass’t. Property Manager Jason O’Donnell

The October 8, 2014 meeting of the Sixth Taxing District Commissioners was called

to order by Commission Chair Tammy Langalis at 8:10 p.m.  Mrs. Langalis welcomed

all those in attendance.

Commissioner John Igneri made a motion to accept the Minutes of the September 10,

2014 meeting as submitted.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Mike Barbis

and passed.

NEW BUSINESS

District Property Manager Ed Carlson reported that he had solicited bids for propane

lock in prices from several suppliers.  He said he got the best bid from Gault Energy

of Westport at $2.199/gallon through April 2015.  Responding to a question, Mr.

Carlson said that there are still three units in the basement requiring fuel oil.  The plan

is to eventually covert all to propane.  The Commissioners thanked Ed for his research

and confirmed that the district will use Gault Energy as a propane source for the

coming year.

OLD BUSINESS

Frani Taylor, 44 Roton Avenue, spoke about the improvements the RPTA is planning for the paddle hut and its area.  She said that the planned construction will cost about $21,000.   She asked if the Commissioners would consider sharing in any of the expenses.  While saying that the budget doesn’t really have any wiggle room, they
said they would look at things to see if anything could be freed up from Community Center funds.  Mrs. Taylor said that if they don’t start now it won’t be done for the season and it needs to be ready.  So they’re starting construction next week.  

NEW BUSINESS

Rob Frazier, 158 Highland Avenue, spoke about the bad condition of some of the dogwoods planted along Highland Avenue at the Community Center property.  He said

that they may have been impacted by weed whackers, mulching too high, and perhaps from lack of water.  He has a plan to replace them.  Rob would like to take out the 8 or 10 
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bad trees at a cost of $225 per tree.  Sarah’s Flowers would get the replacements for us.  Woody Oldrin has agreed to plant them for the equivalent of a day’s work of $1200.  He is also offering an oak tree from another job site.  Rob would like to see the work done in the next two weeks.  Mrs. Langalis asked if the city would replace the trees since they originally supplied the trees to us.  The answer was “no”.  Rob also said that, alternatively, the trees could be planted in the spring.  Ed Carlson mentioned that another tree expert had said that the trees suffered from a fungus.  Mr. Carlson stressed that the trees were watered often and in a sufficient amount.  He said that Larry Brown had fertilized them just once.  He said that there’s probably not any one factor for any given
tree but a combination of stresses on the trees.  Rob said that he would send some samples to New Haven for testing.  Mrs. Taylor said that it was such a dry summer and

this probably stressed the trees.  When asked about the size of replacement trees, Rob

said they wouldn’t be quite as big but would catch up to the size of the remaining trees

within a year or two.  The tree that he’s considering is a Constellation Dogwood, which

is a cross between a Kousa and a Cornus Florida.  Commissioner John Igneri said that

he and the other Commissioners are going to be meeting with Norwalk’s DPW head

Hal Alvord about what trees to plant at the RR Station to replace ones removed for the

current construction.  He asked if Rob would consider meeting with them at that time.

Rob indicated that he would be in favor of that.  The Commissioners said that they would

look at any funds that might remain in the tree budget.  

Andy Meyerson, 21 Covewood, was present to represent the RCA and to speak about

the Summer Concert Series.  The Commissioners indicated that they were very happy

with the concerts at Bayley Beach and congratulated the RCA on managing the traffic,

trash and general logistics very well.  They do have a few issues with the concerts

at Pinkney Park.  Mr. Meyerson said that they thought that the concerts scheduled

at Pinkney Park would be less well attended.  The wonderful summer weather combined

with a larger outside fan base than they anticipated had made especially two of these

concerts to have a much larger than anticipated audience.  That created some problems

with parking in the area.  Mr. Carlson, as the District Fire Marshal, said that with the

food trucks and other vehicles parked in Pinkney, access by emergency vehicles would

have been impeded if needed.  There was lots of garbage left over after these concerts as well.  A general plan review for the Pinkney concerts was encouraged.  Tammy Langalis
said that she hoped that bands that attract a large fan base be scheduled for Bayley.

There were also some issues with the state of the bathroom after these concerts.  Mrs.

Langalis advocated locking the bathroom so that people would have to rely on the

port-a-potties.  She didn’t think it was necessary to get another port-a-potty.  Mr. Meyerson said that a topic at the recent RCA meeting was that there should be more

volunteers if they are going to continue with these concerts.  He also noted that the

Pinkney concerts were started earlier so that they would finish at 8:30 p.m. The

Commissioners gave Mr. Meyerson their heartfelt thanks for orchestrating such a successful concert series and for booking such high caliber of music.
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REPORTS

Commissioner Mike Barbis said that they have been working on a plan to propose to the Norwalk Planning and Zoning Commission to modify the parking requirements in

the Rowayton Village District.  As the regulations stand, there are many more parking

spaces needed for retail and for food establishments than are required for office space.

We would like to see those requirements curtailed for retail and food concerns.  He has

met with various members of P&Z.  Recently, Rick Redniss of the firm the district

hired to do a parking study. accompanied Mr. Barbis to a P&Z meeting to help explain

the district position.  Representatives of the district will again go to the P&Z meeting

tomorrow night.  They are particularly concerned with what will go into the recently

purchased Soybel building.  We don’t know what the new owners will propose but

we would like to see retail instead of more offices.  We need to have a dialog with

them.  We’re not sure how it will all play out and what role, if any, the Sixth Taxing

District will have.  Maggie Trujillo, 59 Sammis, expressed an opinion that a delegation

should go to the new owners and let them know our concerns.  Bunny Scott, Drum Road,
asked if the state has any say on the on-street parking along Rte 136.  Mr. Barbis said

that they don’t.  The Ambler municipal lot has 35 spaces and there are about 100+

in the rest of the lot.  The Sixth Taxing District has no authority over those parking

spaces.  The 6th TD would like to make it as easy as possible for businesses to thrive in the downtown of Rowayton.  It is not very welcoming to them as of now.  

Mr. Barbis said that we are in the last stage of moving the offices to the new space

across the courtyard.  We are still trying to finalize a vendor for the telephone system.

We’re not very happy with the company we envisioned using.

The new sewer connection will begin as soon as the contractor gets the state permit and can start work. 

We are still trying to finalize plans to improve the traffic circulation at the Community Center.  The estimates received are higher than originally planned for.

The Manager of the Wee Burn Beach Club was cleaning Bayley Beach 4 or 5 times a week during the season.  We gave him a gift to thank him for doing that.  

The construction at Rowayton Elementary School is on schedule.  Everyone feels that

they have a very good construction company.  There was recently a delivery of very

large steel beams.  They are for the new gymnasium which will give Rowayton Elementary the opportunity to once again hold all-school assemblies.  They are also

adding a music room, an art room and four new classrooms.  

The Nativity Pageant will be held this year at Pinkney Park.  The electrical systems

there are being upgraded to handle the extra demand.
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Commissioner John Igneri said that construction on the Bell Island Bridge should be completed on time before Thanksgiving.  They are trying to solve a problem now of

water not testing well with a new main out to Bell Island.

The Sammis Street pumping station should be finished by the end of the year.  There has

been a problem with the expense. There are a lot of sub contractors on that project.

The construction on Rowayton Avenue near the RR Station should be finished by

Thanksgiving as well.  
There is ongoing discussion with P&Z regarding recent plans and recent construction

near water.  There will be a discussion about requiring houses on the water to have

a review of plans.  Coastal Area Management is interested in whether plans for single resident homes should be reviewed.  It has been the opinion of P&Z that single unit

housing does not have an impact on coastal areas.  The meeting is at 7:00 p.m. at

City Hall tomorrow night.  

District Treasurer’s Report

Sixth Taxing District Treasurer’s Narrative Report

To Commissioners’ Meeting, October 8, 2014

Handouts to Commissioners:  (Please note that these are preliminary drafts and not final audited reports)

· Emergency Contact Information

· Budget v Actual report as of September 30, 2014 for FY 14-15

· Treasurer’s Report of Bank Balances as of September 30, 2014

· Capital Funds Project Balances report

· Report of Bills Paid in September 2014 - updated for accuracy
Comments on Reports:

· Emergency Contact Information - Please complete and return.  FYI:  We have only received one completed form to date.
· On the District Budget v Actual Report


Our expenses are at 37% of the budgeted expenses for FY 14-15

· Updated Bills Paid - shows all the bills that were actually paid during the month of September.  Previously, the report that was created included bills that had been entered into the system for the month.  There were some that had not actually been paid in the same month.  This revised report shows the actual bill payments for the month of September
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If you need back-up or have questions, please make a note on the face of the report.  We will scan and email you the information as soon as possible.

Events:
· We have survived the Audit, which took the entire week of September 15, 2014.


I would like to Thank everyone for their help, support, patience and “on the spot” answers and explanations during the audit.
Thank You!  Thank You!! and Thank You!!!
(Statistical reports will be attached at the end of the Minutes)

Report of the District Fire Marshal
September 2014

Ed Carlson
Type of Activity



#



# Man Hours

Blasting Permits



***




***

Blasting Site Inspections


***




***

Building Inspections



3




5

Clerical (office) work







          22

Fire Marshal Conferences


***




***

Career Development Training


1




3

Investigation(s)



1




1

Meetings:  District Monthly


1




2


      FCNHFMA


1




2

(Other)  Event Permit signing


1




1

___________________________________________________Total Man Hrs.    36

Remarks:  All Educational occupancies’ inspections completed.

District Property Manager Report

October 8, 2014

Ed Carlson

Community Center:


1.  The J-D Gator is up for sale if anyone knows someone interested


2.  Norwalk Sign submitted estimate for two sign posts, construction has started.


3.  Dog Park users have requested an inner gate.  They will raise funds to pay for 


     it.
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Bayley Beach:


1.  A new sink and faucet was installed in ladies’ room.


2.  Playground parts are in and will be installed in spring 2015.


3.  Concession equipment has been removed for winter.


4.  Met with Little League sprinkler contractor.  He will winterize entire line


     to prevent breaking of pipe.

Pinkney Park:


1.  The circle has been taped off to deter cars from parking there.


2.  The lighting/sound connector has been installed for the Pageant.


Mrs. Langalis mentioned that there is a bald spot in the dog park.  She was wondering

whether or not they could put some temporary fencing around it and seed and fertilize

the area.  Mr. Carlson will see what can be done.  They are already planning to aerate

the grounds of the park and seed it.  Also, the chain like fence on the outside gate on McKinley has a problem of the two parts of the gate not meeting.

It was announced that the Bayley Beach parking lot will be striped in the spring.  Andy

Meyerson, 21 Covewood, mentioned that with clear striping, there won’t be a problem with the parking for the beach concerts.

Former Community Policing Officer Joe Jensen said that sometimes when the RR Station

parking lot has been very full, people are parking in unauthorized spots.  He mentioned

a commuter who couldn’t find a parking space and so parked in a daily spot.  He was

upset to receive a citation for $15 instead of the daily parking fee of $7.  Mrs. Langalis
reiterated the Commissioners’ position of having cars parking down the middle of the

lot when there are no regular spots available.  

The Clerk was asked to write a letter to Norwalk Chief of Police Tom Kulhawik requesting that a truck squad conduct a safety check point for trucks.  Too many

trucks have been spotted in town in spite of the “No Thru Trucks” provision.  We

should ask to have that provision consistently enforced.

Report of the District Clerk

October 8, 2014

Andrea Woodworth

1.  I have had an inquiry about holding a wedding ceremony at Bayley Beach at around 5:30 - 6:00 p.m. on Saturday, August 29, 2015.  I said that I would ask you but that that was a busy time for the beach.  Should I offer Pinkney Park as an alternative, either with or without the reception?  There should be about 100 guests.  She has now asked directly for Pinkney for ceremony and reception.  The Commissioners requested more information.
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2.  I have had a request from a couple who live on Witch Lane right across from the Old School Field.  They are again requesting permission to allow guests to park at the Old School Lot for their Halloween party on October 25.  They would again provide liability insurance as they did last year.  APPROVED
3. Tim and Lisa Fry have again requested permission to have their community pumpkin carving at Bayley Beach on October 25.  Ed has advised them that the water may already be shut off (no bathrooms) if the weather turns very cold.  Last year they had a food truck but are not going to repeat that this year.  APPROVED.

4.  Green Moon, the pre pre-school, is having a two hour Halloween Party on October 31 in the afternoon in Pinkney Park if the weather cooperates.  It should be very benign with minimal noise and attention from the neighbors.  Mike was in on the planning of this.

Woody Woodworth, 2 Crooked Trail, asked about the Pinkney House break in.  Apparently, that was just one of a rash of break ins and attempted break ins lately

in Rowayton and in Rowayton Woods.  There was a robbery at the Rowayton

Hardware Store.  Rowayton Wines had an attempted break in but lost nothing.  

Joe Jensen cautioned everyone to turn on lights, lock doors and not to leave valuables 

in cars.  It was asked if it might be appropriate to have a column about this on the

6th TD web site.  It could stress security ideas.
Mike Barbis made a motion to adjourn the meeting which was seconded by John Igneri.

The October meeting of the Sixth Taxing District Commissioners was adjourned at 9:50 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Andrea Woodworth

Clerk, 6th Taxing District
